100 YEARS


In 1916, 100 years ago, American Artist Maxfield Parrish designed the stage set for the Plainfield Town Hall. The frame of the town hall was built in 1798 and moved to its present location in 1846.

Maxfield Parrish was one of the best known professional artists in the last century. His illustrations for children’s books and publications such as Scribner’s Magazine and Life, were executed in a wholly personal style that set his work apart from that of his contemporaries and brought him a degree of public recognition seldom achieved by a living artist. In the 1920s Parrish turned his creative efforts to making paintings that were reproduced and sold as art prints, from which he attained further success. The February 17, 1936, issue of Time reported that “as far as the sale of expensive color reproductions is concerned, the three most popular artists in the world are van Gogh, Cezanne, and Maxfield Parrish.” –from Maxfield Parrish by Coy Ludwig. 


Parrish was a resident of Plainfield for 68 years and in 1963 was presented with  the Boston Post Cane for being the town’s oldest resident. He died in 1966 at the age of 95.

In 1916, William Howard Hart, a New York stage designer and artist who summered in Plainfield for many years during the Cornish Art Colony era, offered to build a stage for the town hall, if the town would pay for the foundation. Residents approved this offer at the March Town Meeting. Hart asked Parrish to design the stage set. In August of 1916, the first performance on the new stage occurred. The play was “The Woodland Princess” written by author Louise Saunders. 


The stage set is a woodland scene consisting of six wings, three overhead drapes, and a backdrop depicting Mt. Ascutney. The material is linen and was manufactured at the Indian Head Mills in Nashua, NH. The stage lighting consists of four overhead banks of colored lights, three banks of footlights, and a dimmer system. The stage lights can create daylight to dusk to twilight and all the degrees in between. The lighting is original from 1916. 

Richard Stoddard, an authority on American theater scenery, states: “The Parrish set has considerable historical importance. Very little actual scenery…has survived from the American theater before 1920, and most of what survives is journeyman work from studios specializing in supplying stock scenery…None of them have the distinction of being designed by a famous American artist…In this respect the Parrish set appears to be unique. The set is also notable because it is not a stock scene, but rather a view of a well-known Plainfield landmark. The condition and color of the scenery are also remarkably good, considering its age and the fact that it has been used on and off for more than 100 years.”

In 1993, funds were raised by the Plainfield Historical Society to have the Williamstown Regional Art Conservation Laboratory clean, repair and preserve the set.


Throughout New England, Plainfield had the reputation of having “the most beautiful stage north of Boston.”
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